/.	AD-A	ASSIFI	EV	NNSYLVA ALUATIO 78 A ARL	NIA ST	ATE UNI HE EFFE ITO H-78-21	UNI CTS OF	VERSITY	DURATI	APPLIED	RESE-	-ETC F SURES C -73-C-1	76 6/1 NET	9 C (U)	/
		OF   ADaaoai					A second		je i		f <u>anan</u> (	ہ تیے	A CONTRACTOR OF A CONTRACTOR OF A CONTRACTOR OF A CONTRACTOR OF A CONTRACTOR A CONT		
			The second secon		A second	<text><text><text><text><text></text></text></text></text></text>									
						A CONTRACTOR OF A CONTRACTOR O		The second secon				m			ŕ,
THE OWNER A DESCRIPTION OF THE OWNER					5			Particular Marchinetta Marchin			A statistical de la construcción	- Andrew Constitution Statistics Statistics			
			A second	Harding Market Marke		Martine Constraints		<ul> <li>The second secon</li></ul>		And a state of the		A second			-
			A second				A CONTRACTOR OF A CONTRACTOR OF A CONTRACTOR OF A CONTRACTOR A CONTRAC							END DATE FILMED 5 -79 DDC	
	1					-	_	-			_				1



LEVEL (12)

## EVALUATION OF THE EFFECTS OF SHORT DURATION NOISE EXPOSURES ON A BATTERY OF HEARING TESTS

Anthony P. Carito

Technical Memorandum File No. TM 78-213 August 11, 1978 Contract No. N00017-73-C-1418

Copy No. 16



The Pennsylvania State University Institute for Science and Engineering APPLIED RESEARCH LABORATORY Post Office Box 30 State College, PA 16801

> This document has been covered for public release sale; is distribution is unlimited.

NAVY DEPARTMENT

NAVAL SEA SYSTEMS COMMAND

79 03 19 047

FILE COPY AD AO 66061

UNCLASSIFIED SECURITY CLASSIFICATION OF THIS PAGE (When Data Entered) READ INSTRUCTIONS BEFORE COMPLETING FORM **REPORT DOCUMENTATION PAGE** 1. REPORT NUMBER 2. GOVT ACCESSION NO. 3. RECIPIENT'S CATALOG NUMBER TM 78-213 5. TYPE OF REPORT & PERIOD COVERED TITLE (and Subtitie) EVALUATION OF THE EFFECTS OF SHORT DURATION NOISE EXPOSURES ON A BATTERY OF HEARING TESTS MS Thesis, November 1978 6. PERFORMING ORG. REPORT NUMBER TM 78-213 AUTHORA CONTRACT OR GRANT NUMBER(s) Anthony P. Carito N00017-73-C-1418 9. PERFORMING ORGANIZATION NAME AND ADDRESS PROGRAM ELEMENT, PROJECT, TASK AREA & WORK UNIT NUMBERS The Pennsylvania State University Applied Research Laboratory P. O. Box 30, State College, PA 16801 1. CONTROLLING OFFICE NAME AND ADDRESS 12. REPORT DATE August 11, 1978 Naval Sea Systems Command Department of the Navy 13. NUMBER OF PAGES 79 pages & figures Washington, DC 20362 15. SECURITY CLASS. (of this report) 4. MONITORING AGENCY NAME & ADDRESS(II different from Controlling Office) Unclassified, Unlimited TM-18-223 DECLASSIFICATION/DOWNGRADING 16. DISTRIBUTION STATEMENT (of this Report) Approved for public release, distribution unlimited, per NSSC (Naval Sea Systems Command), 8/28/78 17. DISTRIBUTION STATEMENT (of the abstract entered in Block 20, if different from Report) Technical memors 18. SUPPLEMENTARY NOTES 19. KEY WORDS (Continue on reverse side if necessary and identify by block number) hearing loss noise exposure 20. ABSTRACT (Continue on reverse side if necessary and identify by block number) Hearing loss is a widely recognized and significant effect of noise on people. No single test has yet proven to be a satisfactory indicator of hearing changes caused by noise; thus, it was postulated that a combination of tests would be more effective than any single test. Three indices of hearing were combined in a test battery approach to the detection of temporary hearing changes caused by noise exposure. All three procedures (Temporary Threshold Shift--TTS, Level of Initial Masking--LIM, and Loudness Discrimination--LD) FORM 1473 EDITION OF I NOV 65 IS OBSOLE JAN 73 E B SECURITY CLASSIFICATION OF THIS PAGE (When Date Ent

#### SECURITY CLASSIFICATION OF THIS PAGE(When Date Entered)

#### 20. ABSTRACT (Continued)

tests) were performed on 20 subjects before and after 15-minute exposures to pink noise ranging in level from 70 dB SPL to 95 dB SPL.

Because the effects under study were temporary, the LD and LIM testing sequence was alternated to allow for the examination of decay of the phenomena. The TTS data were always collected immediately and again 2 minutes after noise cessation because these measures can be accomplished rapidly and because most previous studies have used a TTS measure at 2 minutes after cessation of noise exposure.

Over the 6-month testing period, no significant changes occured in the pre-exposure data for any of the subjects. Thus, all changes in hearing following the noise exposures were temporary in nature. All 3 tests showed significant shifts in scores after certain noise exposures. The 80 dB SPL exposure caused no significant shifts in any of the test scores, but higher exposure levels--especially 90 and 95 dB SPL--did cause significant shifts in all 3 tests. The 3 tests were not equally effective in identifying temporary hearing changes; however, no single test or two-test combination was so effective as to warrant the elimination of any one of the tests from the battery. For example, after the 95 dB SPL exposure, the combination of all 3 tests identified 75% of the subjects as showing changes, while the best two-test combination--LDI & LIM--identified 65%, and the best single test--LDI--identified only 50%. Therefore, the combination of all 3 tests proved to be most effective. Test presentation sequence did affect test results. The LIM and the LD tests were each more effective when presented directly after TTS testing than when presented as the third test in the battery. This indicates that the noise induced temporary changes were decaying during testing, and it is recommended that the 2 sequences be used whenever noise exposures are brief in duration as were those used in this study.



SECURITY CLASSIFICATION OF THIS PAGE (When Data Entered)

#### ABSTRACT

Hearing loss is a widely recognized and significant effect of noise on people. However, the potential for noise-induced hearing damage is not well defined because individual susceptibility varies considerably. No single test has yet proven to be a satisfactory indicator of hearing changes caused by noise; thus it was postulated that a combination of tests would be more effective than any single test.

Therefore, three indices of hearing were combined in a test battery approach to the detection of temporary hearing changes caused by noise exposure. All three procedures, Temporary Threshold Shift (TTS), Level of Initial Masking (LIM) and Loudness Discrimination (LD) tests were performed on twenty subjects before and after 15 minute exposures to pink noise ranging in level from 70 dB SPL to 95 dB SPL.

Because the effects under study were temporary, the LD and LIM testing sequence was alternated to allow for the examination of decay of the phenomena. The TTS data were always collected immediately and again two minutes after noise cessation because these measures can be accomplished rapidly and because most previous studies have used a TTS measure at two minutes after cessation of noise exposure.

Over the six-month testing period, no significant changes occurred in the pre-exposure data for any of the subjects. Thus, all changes in hearing following the noise exposures were temporary in nature. All three tests showed significant shifts in scores after certain noise exposures. The 70 dB SPL exposure caused no significant shifts in any of the test scores, but higher exposure levels

(especially 90 and 95 dB SPL) did cause significant shifts in all three tests. The three tests were not equally effective in identifying temporary hearing changes; however, no single test or two-test combination was so effective as to warrant the elimination of any one of the tests from the battery. For example, after the 95 dB SPL exposure the combination of all three tests identified 75 percent of the subjects as showing changes while the best two-test combination (LDI and LIM) identified 65 percent and the best single test (LDI) identified only 50 percent. Therefore, the combination of all three tests proved to be most effective. A Test presentation sequence did affect test results. The LIM and the LD tests were each more effective when presented directly after TTS testing than when presented as the third test in the battery. This indicates that the noise induced temporary changes were decaying during testing, and it is recommended that the two sequences be used whenever noise exposures are brief in duration as were those used in this study.

iv

## TABLE OF CONTENTS

	1	age
ABSTR	ACT	iii
LIST (	OF TABLES	vii
LIST (	OF FIGURES	ix
ACKNO	WLEDGMENT	x
Ι.	INTRODUCTION	1
II.	LITERATURE REVIEW	4
	Introduction	4
		4
	Critical Bands and Masking	1
	Critical Bands and Speech Discrimination	8
	Masking and Cochlear Pathology	9
	Measurement of Masking Phenomena	12
	Level of Initial Masking	13
	Loudness Discrimination and Cochlear Pathology	15
	Boorditmont and Critical Banda	16
	Recruitment and Critical Bands	10
	Recruitment and Noise-Induced Loss	17
	Temporary Threshold Shift: TTS	18
	Summary	20
111.	STATEMENT OF THE PROBLEM	21
IV.	METHODS	23
	Subjects	23
	Audiometric Tests	23
	1. Level of Initial Masking (LIM) Test	23
	2. Loudness Discrimination (LD) Test	24
	3. Temporary Threshold Shift (TTS) Test	25
	Experimental Procedure	25
	Instrumentation	26
v.	RESULTS	30
	Level of Initial Masking (LIM) Test	30
	Loudness Discrimination (LD) Test	40
	Temporary Threshold Shift (TTS) Test	48
	The Test Battery	51

19月1日の1月日の日本の

VI.	DISCUSSION AND CONCLUSIONS	•		•	•	•		••		•	•	54
	Individual Test Success											54
	Sensitivity to Small Noise Exposures											55
	Test Presentation Sequence											58
	The Test Battery											60
	Recommendations for Future Research .		•	•		•	•	•	•	•		61
REFER	LENCES											64

Page

## LIST OF TABLES

Table		Page
1	Testing Matrix	27
2	Testing Sequence for Typical Subject	28
3	Ranges and Means of the Level of Initial Masking Values at Several Masker Frequencies for Pre-Exposure Data	31
4	Analysis of Variance Summary for Pre-Exposure Data on Several Test Runs with the Level of Initial Masking Test	32
5	Mean Level of Initial Masking Values at Several Masker Frequencies	33
6	Analysis of Variance Summary for Level of Initial Masking Shifts	36
7	Mean Shifts in the Level of Initial Masking for Six Exposure Levels, Two Test Sequences and Seven Masker Conditions	37
8	Analysis of Variance Summary for the Median Level of Initial Masking	39
9	Ranges and Means of the Loudness Discrimination Values at Several Increment Magnitudes for Pre-Exposure Data	41
10	Analysis of Variance Summary for Pre-Exposure Data on Several Test Runs with the Loudness Discrimination Test	42
11	Mean Loudness Discrimination Abilities for Several Increment Magnitudes	43
12	Mean Shifts in Loudness Discrimination for Six Exposure Levels and Two Test Sequences	44
13	Analysis of Variance Summary for Loudness Discrimination Shifts	45
14	Analysis of Variance Summary for Loudness Discrimination Index	47

viii

Table	<u>P</u>	age
15	Mean Threshold Shift at 4000 Hz for Six Exposure Levels and Varying Test Times	49
16	Analysis of Variance Summary Table for Threshold Shift at 4000 Hz	50
17	Percentage of Subjects Showing a Clinically Observable Shift on the Tests in the Test Battery	52

# LIST OF FIGURES

Figure

											Page
Trend	Line	for	Level	of	Initial	Masking	(LIM)				34

## ACKNOWLEDGMENT

х

The author wishes to thank Professor Paul Michael for his assistance in the preparation of this thesis and to especially thank Dr. Gordon Bienvenue for his guidance and support throughout the project. This thesis was supported by the Applied Research Laboratory at The Pennsylvania State University under contract with the Naval Sea Systems Command.

#### CHAPTER I

#### INTRODUCTION

Exposure to intense noise is known to cause both temporary and permanent cochlear hearing impairments (Miller, 1974). However, the potential for noise-induced hearing damage is not well defined because individual susceptibility varies considerably.

Generally, a threshold shift method is used for measuring changes caused by noise exposure. For exposures over a period of years, typical of a noisy working environment, the amount of permanent threshold shift is determined by subtracting a worker's present puretone thresholds from those taken at the start of his employment. For brief exposures, typical of experiments on temporary noise-induced hearing changes, the amount of temporary threshold shift is determined by subtracting a post-exposure pure-tone threshold from one taken before exposure. It has been noted in these experiments that subjects exposed to the same short noise exposure conditions may show significantly different temporary threshold shifts from one another (Davis et al., 1950). Similarly, people working in essentially the same noise conditions over a period of years may show differing permanent threshold shifts (Miller, 1974). However, attempts at predicting permanent threshold shift (PTS) from observation of temporary threshold shift (TTS) have been successful only in group effects studies (Nixon, Glorig and Bell, 1965; Doroshenko and Palgow, 1972).

Losses in pure-tone threshold are not the only indications of hearing impairment shown by people who have long worked in noisy settings. The sensorineural hearing impairment that results from prolonged exposure to intense noise is typically accompanied by a reduced ability to discriminate speech sounds, especially in background noise. Notably, in many cases, the extent of the reduction in speech understanding is independent of the loss in hearing threshold sensitivity. Even the sounds heard by people with partial deafness from exposure to noise may be distorted in loudness, pitch, apparent location, or clarity (Miller, 1974). It is suggested that greater sensitivity in identifying noise-induced hearing change can be achieved by dealing with auditory discrimination abilities as well as threshold phenomena.

Two tests have been developed to characterize auditory abilities involved with speech discrimination. The Loudness Difference (LD) test is based on a phenomenon called loudness recruitment which occurs in many (if not all) cases of noise-induced hearing loss. Recruitment is defined as an abnormally rapid growth in the perception of loudness as intensity is increased (Fowler, 1928, 1936). Thus, an ear that demonstrates recruitment is able to detect significantly smaller changes in sound level than is the normal, non-recruiting ear. Recruitment is also associated with a person's speech discrimination ability. Because a person with recruitment is unusually sensitive to changes in sound level, he will often ask family or friends to speak a little louder, yet when they do, he complains that they are

shouting at him (Fowler, 1936). Such a person will have particular difficulty in conversation when other talking is going on about him (Fowler, 1928, 1936).

The Level of Initial Masking (LIM) test evaluates a subject's ability to extract signals from background noise. Deficiencies in this ability have also been noted in cases of noise-induced hearing loss (Kohut, 1977). This effect would appear to be associated with the poor ability of noise-exposed listeners to understand speech in noise. In such cases, less masking is tolerated by subjects having a cochlear pathology than by the normal-hearing individual.

Thus, noise-induced changes are manifested in threshold, loudness discrimination, and masking performance. Tests of these abilities should be useful in the identification of noise exposure effects on hearing.

The purpose of this paper is to report on a project evaluating the effects of noise exposure on the ability of subjects to perform a battery of tests including loudness discrimination, masking and threshold tasks. By exposing normal-hearing subjects to brief but intense noise, temporary hearing changes are induced. Subjects may show these changes on any of the tests in the battery. A test battery approach is being used because each test alone may show only limited success. If the tests as a group are sensitive enough to identify noise-exposed subjects, it may ultimately become possible to identify noise-sensitive persons.

<sup>\*</sup>Care was taken to keep the noise exposures for our subjects well below the daily noise exposures allowed by the Occupational Safety and Health Act (OSHA).

## CHAPTER II

#### LITERATURE REVIEW

#### Introduction

The tests to be reviewed are dependent upon the integration properties of hearing and so the concept of the critical band will be reviewed first. After establishing the role of critical bands in audition, tests for changes in masking level and in loudness recruitment will be reviewed. Finally, a brief review of the success of temporary threshold shift studies will be included.

## Critical Bands

Bekesy (1960, 1962) suggested that the frequency resolving capability of the ear is too fine to result solely from the vibrational characteristics of the inner ear structures. He proposed that the mechanical tuning within the cochlea must be sharpened by a neural inhibition process. When a large cochlear region is stimulated mechanically, some part of that region must be inhibited to achieve the frequency resolution capability the ear is known to have. The region which is allowed to remain responsive has been characterized as the critical band (Michael and Bienvenue, 1976).

Rasmussen (1942) first found evidence of a neural inhibitory mechanism capable of performing Bekesy's inhibition task. He precisely traced a pathway of efferent fibers that innervate the Organ of Corti. This pathway originates in the region of the superior-olivary nuclei of the brainstem and terminates within the cochlea at Corti's Organ. It is termed the olivo-cochlear bundle. Fex (1967) indicated that the primary function of these cochlear efferents seemed to be inhibitory in nature.

Spoendlin, in numerous papers (1966, 1968, 1969, 1970, 1971, 1972, 1973), carefully studied the innervation pattern of the cochlea. He found that 95 percent of the afferent cochlear innervation synapse on inner hair cells, while only 5 percent of the afferent auditory fibers synapse on outer hair cells of the cochlea. In contrast, only around 20 percent of the efferent neurons synapse on inner hair cells with the bulk of efferent innervation (around 80 percent) reaching the outer hair cells. This dichotomy in the place of termination of afferent and efferent nerve fibers in the cochlea indicated to Spoendlin (1973) a functional difference between the two areas of the cochlea. He theorized that the rich afferent innervation pattern of the inner rows of hair cells suggests a "quantitative role in hearing," i.e., a monitoring role in hearing.

Bienvenue, Michael, and Violon-Singer (1976) also noted the dichotomy in the place of termination of afferent and efferent nerve fibers. They suggested that, while some monitoring function may be allied to outer hair cell performance, "a qualitative hearing function (i.e., frequency discrimination) of outer cells is their primary 'raison d'etre'". It was suggested that the efferent innervation was associated with a frequency discrimination function by means of neural inhibition.

Several animal behavior studies provide support for a qualitative hearing function at outer hair cells mediated by inhibition through the olivo-cochlear bundle. Dewson (1968) demonstrated that monkeys with a transected olivo-cochlear bundle showed a significant reduction in their ability to discriminate human vowel sounds in a background of noise. Following the transection, the animals required much higher signal-to-noise ratios in order to achieve the same discrimination performance they had produced prior to surgery, and the degree of post-operative deficit was related to the extent of destruction of the olivo-cochlear bundle fibers.

Capps and Ades (1968) determined the difference limen for frequency discrimination before and after transection of the olivocochlear bundle in four squirrel monkeys. They found a marked post-transectional deficiency in frequency discrimination performance by all test animals.

After sectioning the olivo-cochlear bundle in six cats, Trahiotis and Elliot (1970) found an increased masking effect of broad band noise on the detection of pure-tone signals.

Pickles and Comis (1973) applied atropine sulfate locally to the cochlear nucleii in cats. They measured thresholds to 1000 Hz tone pips in a background of noise and found that all thresholds were raised. However, masked thresholds were raised by a greater amount than unmasked thresholds. In this case, atropine sulfate may be expected to have affected both afferent and efferent fibers. Since the noise masked thresholds were altered to a greater degree, it may

be that these are affiliated with efferent as well as afferent functioning, whereas the less affected unmasked thresholds may simply rely on afferent processes. 7

Thus, it appears that the efferent pathway from the brainstem to the cochlea is necessary for the frequency resolving capability of the ear. From the studies cited above, two effects of blocking efferent cochlear innervation are evident:

- 1) Reduction in frequency discrimination ability.
- 2) Reduction in the ability to recognize signals

in background noise.

These two effects may be related by studying critical bands and masking. The critical band has been defined as that bandwidth at which subjective responses rather abruptly change (Scharf, 1970). This change in response has been shown in experiments involving either masking or loudness of bands of noise.

### Critical Bands and Masking

Generally, a masker is most efficient in masking (hiding) the presence of a stimulus signal when the masker is similar in frequency to the signal. A critical band may be defined as a masker frequency region wherein the masking of a given stimulus is most efficient (Scharf, 1970). Thus, when a masker has its energy concentrated outside the critical band of the test signal, the masking is inefficient. The critical band mechanism of the ear, therefore, has been characterized as a filter system operating to reject noise far in frequency from the signal being recognized (Scholl, 1963, Scharf, 1970). Patients with cochlear hearing impairments often have an abnormally poor ability to extract pure-tone auditory signals from a background of noise (Lightfoot et al., 1956; Jerger et al., 1960; Tillman, 1963; Martin and Pickett, 1970). This suggests that the pathological ear's filter system does not function as well as the normal ear's system in its ability to reject masking noise. This poor frequency discrimination (poor filtering of auditory signals) would likely affect a person's speech discrimination ability.

## Critical Bands and Speech Discrimination

The role of critical bands in the perception of speech has not been precisely determined. French and Steinberg (1947) conducted the initial work in speech intelligibility in relation to frequency content. They measured the intelligibility of speech passed through low and high cutoff filters and found that 20 adjacent frequency bands (each approximately a critical bandwidth) contribute almost equally to speech intelligibility.

Morton and Carpenter (1963) using complex tones derived from pulse trains found that the formants of speech can be identified even when no prominent peaks were present as long as the two most intense harmonic components were at least one critical band apart. They hypothesized that the ear integrates energy within the critical band obscuring the individual components, whereas harmonics separated by a critical bandwidth can be detected. The results of measurements of difference limen for complex harmonic sounds containing a single peak and for two-tone stimuli supported their hypothesis. Chaves and Scharf (1966), studying discrimination of intensity relations in two-tone complexes, found that it was usually more difficult to detect an intensity difference within the complex when the tones were close or far apart in frequency than when they were at some intermediate distance, roughly equal to the critical bandwidth.

> The implication for speech recognition may be that formants are easiest to identify when harmonics are separated by about one critical bandwidth (Scharf, 1970, p. 192).

Castle (1964a) studied speech intelligibility by filtering signals to determine which components are required for correct identification. He found that isolated vowels passed through thirdoctave filters "were often correctly recognized when only a single formant frequency was presented to the listeners" (p. 149). In a related study, Castle (1964b) passed words through filters varied in width and sharpness. The intelligibility score was 25 percent even with a sharply filtered spectrum reduced to the width of a single critical band. "A higher score under such severe filtering could not be expected for word stimuli whose spectrum change rapidly over time" (Scharf, 1970, p. 192). In some manner, the critical band mechanism follows the frequency transformations necessary for recognition of the complete word.

Zwicker (1974), in a different approach to the critical band in speech, built an electronic analog of the ear. The device analyzed the input spectrum (spoken digits 0-9) into fixed-frequency critical bands. The presence of the original speech information in the output was tested by converting the output into a pulse

sequence that stimulated, via 24 vibrators, the listener's forearm. Subjects learned to distinguish the digits.

> Although Zwicker's analog does not demonstrate that the ear actually makes use of its critical band mechanism in the perception of speech, the fact that a spectral analysis into critical bands does not remove the original information lends some support to such a notion (Scharf, 1970, p. 193).

Because people with hearing impairments often experience difficulty understanding speech in noisy situations, it is possible that the filtering action of the critical bands has been altered. Therefore, it is appropriate to examine masking test performance by persons with hearing impairments in order to better understand masking, critical bands, and speech discrimination.

#### Masking and Cochlear Pathology

Patients with hearing impairments of cochlear origin are recognized as having an abnormally poor ability to extract pure-tone and speech auditory signals from a background of noise. de Boer (1961) first reported measurements of critical bands in a pathological ear (clinical tests indicated a cochlear lesion). He obtained thresholds of bands of noise in quiet and pure tones masked by bands of noise and found evidence of widened critical bands. Langenbeck (1951) had presented evidence that provides support for de Boer's conclusion. He found that pathological ears had a lower threshold for a uniform masking noise than for any pure tone. This is in contrast to the normal ear's higher threshold for uniform masking noise than for a mid-frequency tone. "This difference is explained by the ear's inability to use more than one or two critical bands for the detection of the noise" (Scharf, 1970, p. 193). For a widened critical band, the threshold of the noise relative to that of the tone would be reduced due to the larger integration area included in the widened critical band.

Scharf and Hellman (1966), in a study of loudness summation in impaired ears, found that loudness did not change with  $\Delta f$  increasing up to six or seven times the normal critical band size, thus indicating widened critical bands. Measures of narrow-band masking at low sensation levels, though, revealed no significant increase in the spread of masking. The cause of this discrepency may be that "in cochlear pathology, the critical band mechanism might be disturbed at a level beyond the formation of the excitation patterns" (Scharf, 1970, p. 194). Alternatively, the phenomenon may occur because the distortion in critical bandwidth varies with signal level. More research into this area is needed before any reliable conclusions may be drawn.

Clearly, however, there is considerable evidence in the literature to support the conclusion that individuals with hearing impairments due to cochlear pathology demonstrate a particular deficiency for the recognition of signals in the presence of masking noise. Furthermore, since noise-induced hearing impairment is a cochlear type of pathology (cf: Paparella and Melnick, 1967), a test of masking effectiveness should provide an indication of the effects of noise on hearing.

### Measurement of Masking Phenomena

Masking designs are based on the concept that only the sound energy within one critical band of a given sound signal will contribute efficiently to the masking of that signal. When a large cochlear region is stimulated mechanically, that part of the region not included in the critical band is inhibited, while the region included in the critical band remains responsive. Thus, a masker remote in frequency from the signal will be ineffective when compared to the efficiency of a masker near in frequency to the signal being masked.

Generally, in masking designs, a signal (either a pure tone or a subcritical noise band) is embedded within a masking stimulus (either a narrow band of noise or a pair of pure tones) and the acoustic ensemble is presented to the listener. The detectability of the signal is then monitored as a function of masker bandwidth (for the noise masker) or of tonal separation (for the pure tone masker), and of masker level (for both masker types). In this design, critical bandwidth is defined as the frequency region within which the masker contributes most effectively to the masking of the signal.

Zwicker (1974) described a technique for developing a "psychoacoustical equivalent of tuning curves." Essentially, the design is a masking technique using a Bekesy (1947) audiometer. In this test, a listener is presented with two pure tones; one is fixed in level and frequency, and the other, produced by the Bekesy audiometer, varies in level and frequency. The listener can control the level

of the frequency varying tone, and he is instructed to adjust its level so that it just masks the fixed tone as it sweeps slowly from 100 Hz to 10,000 Hz. The resultant plot is very similar to the neural tuning curves recorded from single units in the auditory nerve (cf: Kiang et al., 1970; Katsuki, 1966; and Evans, 1972). A notable feature of these curves is that as the masking tone approaches the fixed tone, the masker may be reduced in level and still mask the fixed tone. This is to be expected since the masking effectiveness of the variable tone would be proportional to the extent to which it causes mechanical stimulation within the critical band region centered at the frequency of the fixed tone. As the masker approaches the fixed tone frequency, the function becomes steeper (i.e., the more rapidly its masking effectiveness grows). It has been shown (Kohut, 1977; Michael et al., 1978) that persons with a cochlear pathology show a different pattern of response to this type of test than do normal-hearing listeners. This would be expected if the critical bands of these hearing-impaired listeners are widened. In view of this finding, this type of hearing test could be used for the characterization and detection of noise-induced hearing loss.

## Level of Initial Masking: LIM

The masking procedure described by Zwicker (1974) provides a Bekesy (1947) type of tracing which represents the effective masking level of a wide range of masking tones for a specific level and frequency of test tone. Since the relative level of masker compared

to test signal is the controlling factor in signal detectibility (Jeffress, 1970), a ratio (either signal-to-noise or noise-to-signal) is necessary to describe masking effectiveness. Absolute masking levels alone would not be meaningful because the signal may be presented at different levels for different test conditions.

Two previous studies, conducted at the Environmental Acoustics Laboratory of The Pennsylvania State University, have used a masking procedure similar to Zwicker's in evaluating cochlear hearing changes and impairments. Kohut (1977) used the masking procedure described by Zwicker (1974) in the evaluation of a hearing therapy technique. The Level of Initial Masking (LIM) used by Kohut is, in effect, a noise-to-signal ratio. The continuous tracing produced by the Zwicker test was read at selected frequencies. The level at which the masker was effective was determined by subtracting the presentation level of the test tone from the masker level tracked by the subject. This resulted in a noise-to-signal ratio at the selected frequencies. The LIM was therefore defined as the logarithmic ratio of masker to test tone that corresponded to the highest level of masker that could be tolerated by a listener while keeping a low level tone barely audible (Kohut, 1977, p. 18). In this study, significant changes in LIM data were observed in the absence of significant shifts in pure-tone thresholds. Thus, the LIM appears to index some changes in hearing that may not be reflected in threshold data.

In a second study using the LIM procedure (Michael and Bienvenue, 1978), temporary hearing change due to high level sound exposure was

examined. Twenty subjects were tested for pure-tone threshold and LIM at 4000 Hz both before and 15 minutes after exposure to 105 dB Lp of pink noise for 15 minutes. The 4000 Hz stimulus for the LIM test was pulsed with a 50 percent duty cycle and a 400-msec period in order to avoid fatigue effects and was presented at 5 dB above each subject's threshold. Individual TTS and LIM shifts following noise exposure were calculated for each subject. Significant shifts were observed in pure-tone threshold and in LIM at all masker frequencies. This may indicate that LIM is a useful tool for examining temporary hearing changes due to high level noise exposure.

#### Loudness Discrimination and Cochlear Pathology

Many people with poor speech discrimination abilities also exhibit peculiarities in loudness discrimination. Any attempt to develop a hearing test battery to characterize the effects of noise exposure on hearing should include a study of loudness discrimination phenomena. Therefore, loudness discrimination will next be examined with respect to cochlear hearing impairments.

It has long been known that non-linearities in the perception of loudness were present in patients with noise-induced hearing loss. Fowler (1928) named the phenomenon "recruitment" and formally defined it as an abnormally rapid growth in the sensation of loudness when the sound level is increased. Thus, a given increase in sound level creates a greater increment in the sensation of loudness for the recruiting ear than for the non-recruiting ear. Fowler (1928, 1936, 1937, 1938) went on to observe that loudness recruitment was absent in cases of middle ear pathology and concluded that the phenomenon arose from some neural malfunction of the hearing mechanism.

In research of sensori-neural hearing impairments, de Bruines-Altes (1946) demonstrated that patients with pure eighth nerve impairments (acoustic neurinomas) did not experience recruitment. Dix, Hallpike, and Hood (1948) agreed with her findings, specifying that recruitment was restricted to cochlear end-organ pathology. This finding has been supported by Luscher (1950), Eby and Williams (1951), and Dix (1965). Thus, loudness recruitment appears to be a pathological manifestation caused by some injury to, or pathology at the cochlea.

## Recruitment and Critical Bands

Bienvenue, Michael and Violon-Singer (1976) suggested a relationship between widened critical bands and recruitment. As noted previously, the distribution of inhibitory neuron terminations within the cochlea is primarily in the region of outer hair cells (Spoendlin, 1973), while the afferent auditory nerve components terminate primarily at the inner hair cells. High level noise exposure is known to cause damage to the outer hair cell region of the cochlea before the injury invades the inner hair cell region (Paparella and Melnick, 1967). Thus, due to their location and innervation patterns, the inhibitory neurons are more susceptible to noise injury than are the afferent auditory neurons. Bienvenue et al. (1976) proposed that the early stages of damage due to noise exposure may result in

a condition such that neural pathways to higher auditory centers remain relatively intact, but inhibitory pathways are damaged. Widening of critical bands occurs in such a case and thus a greater number of sensory transducers are made available for responding to input in a given frequency region. This widened critical band would allow for an abnormally rapid growth in loudness perception due to the increased number of available transducers; that is, recruitment.

Bekesy (1960) provided supporting evidence that widening of critical bands precedes the loss in threshold sensitivity. He reported that listeners exposed to high level sound showed a permanent decrease in their difference limen (i.e., recruitment) but only temporary threshold loss for pure tones. Thus, in these cases, permanent recruitment was present in the absence of permanent pure-tone threshold loss.

#### Recruitment and Noise-Induced Hearing Loss

Bienvenue et al. (1976) used a difference limen technique to compare a listener's loudness difference limen before noise exposure to that after noise exposure. Nine subjects (one ear) were exposed to a 750 Hz pure tone at 105 dB SPL for a period of 15 minutes. In the difference limen test, subjects were presented with 10 test items (increments) at each of six increment magnitudes (0.5, 0.75, 1.0, 1.5, 2.0, and 3.0 dB). The percentage of increments detected at each increment magnitude was recorded. Pure-tone thresholds were also recorded. Results generally support the theory that significant difference limen changes could be detected after high level sound

exposures. Both difference limen and pure-tone thresholds showed significant shifts from pre-exposure data during the first postexposure hour. However, the pure-tone threshold returned to normal after one hour, while difference limen scores continued to show significant shifts for up to four hours after the cessation of exposure. The authors suggested that,

> ...since DL shifts persist in the absence of measurable TTS, it is possible that minimal noise exposures, too small to produce measurable TTS, might produce DL shifts that could be directly measured (p. 633).

Moreover, two conclusions are suggested by this study:

- Some temporary cochlear changes due to noise are not reflected in measurable TTS.
- For some cases, difference limen shift may be a more sensitive indicator of early cochlea damage due to noise exposure than TTS.

#### Temporary Threshold Shift: TTS

Many researchers have investigated the use of TTS as a test for susceptibility to permanent threshold shift (Thielgaard, 1949; Hood, 1950; Greisen, 1951; Palva, 1958). Greisen (1951) compared several of these tests and found no conformity of results. The lack of consistency among test results is not surprising due to the large difference in test procedures. Ward (1967) more recently examined various tests for susceptibility and found that "intercorrelations between susceptibility tests are less than 0.5 even when the only change in the test is an increase in the level accompanied by a decrease in duration" (p. 119). Sataloff et al. (1965) did not find a predictive relationship of TTS for PTS in individual cases when studying noise exposure effects on a sizeable number of miners. Thus, the reliability of TTS as a predictor of permanent threshold shift in human subjects is in doubt.

In animal experimentation, a relationship between asymptotic TTS and PTS has been shown (Mills, 1973), but the majority of animal studies using noise exposures of 8 hours or less have shown no relationship between TTS and PTS (Ward, 1969).

Some success has been noted in group correlations between TTS and subsequent PTS for exposure to industrial noise during everday employment in industry (Jerger and Carhart, 1956). Prediction of PTS after 9-10 years industrial noise exposure by observing the TTS found after an eight-hour work day has also had some success but only in group effects studies (Nixon, Glorig and Bell, 1965; Doroshenko and Palgow, 1972; Glorig et al., 1961). Apparently, there is a direct relation between PTS and the number of years of industrial noise exposure (Sataloff, Versalo and Menduke, 1965). Caution must be exercised in interpreting industrial research, however, because the data may be unreliable due to the difficulty in equating noise exposures for different individuals working in the same industry at different work stations.

In general, it appears that TTS may be useful in predicting the potential of regular noise exposure for creating PTS in a population, but its usefulness in individual cases is still not proven.

#### Summary

Both masking and loudness discrimination deficiencies have been noted in certain cases of cochlear hearing impairment. They have been allied with the disruption of the efferent innervation within the cochlea, and therefore with the inhibitory network that is postulated to give rise to the phenomenon of the critical band.

Since noise-induced hearing impairment is a cochlear type of pathology, tests of masking effectiveness and loudness discrimination could provide indications of the effects of noise on hearing. When normal hearing subjects are exposed to loud noise for short (15 to 30 minutes) time periods, temporary changes in hearing occur. These changes have usually been characterized by temporary threshold shift measurement but recent studies (Bienvenue et al., 1976; Michael and Bienvenue, 1976; Bienvenue et al., 1977; Kohut, 1977) have indicated that Level of Initial Masking (LIM) and Loudness Discrimination (LD) tests may in some cases be more sensitive indicators of hearing changes due to noise exposure than TTS, and in other cases, they may add supplementary information.

#### CHAPTER III

## STATEMENT OF THE PROBLEM

Temporary Threshold Shift (TTS) when used alone has been judged to be insufficient for the assessment of the effects of noise exposure upon hearing. Two other procedures, the Level of Initial Masking (LIM) and the Loudness Discrimination (LD) tests, have shown promise as indicators of temporary noise-induced hearing changes. Thus, it is proposed that a battery composed of all three tests (TTS, LIM and LD) will be more effective in the identification of noiseinduced hearing change and in the detection of noise-susceptible persons than any single test procedure because of the complex factors involved.

This study was the first examination of the test battery approach to the detection of temporary noise-induced hearing changes. The experiment was designed to answer the following questions:

- Do each of the component tests in the battery effectively reflect temporary, noise-induced hearing change by showing a significant shift in test scores following noise exposure?
- 2) How small a noise exposure can produce measurable temporary changes in the test scores of each of the component tests in the battery?

- 3) Does the sequence of test presentation significantly affect the ability of one or more of the tests to demonstrate temporary, noise-induced hearing change?
- 4) Are all of the component tests necessary to the test battery?

#### CHAPTER IV

## METHODS

## Subjects

Twenty subjects, ages 17 to 32, participated in the experiment. Sixteen of these subjects were from a pool of trained listeners who regularly are involved in studies at the Environmental Acoustics Laboratory (EAL). The remainder were volunteers from the State College, PA area. None of the 11 female or 9 male subjects showed clinical indications of a noise-induced loss or history of noise exposure. All subjects' right ear thresholds (used for these tests) were better than 22 dB SPL at the test frequency 4000 Hz. All subjects were paid for participating in the experiment.

## Audiometric Tests

 Level of Initial Masking (LIM) Test. This test monitored a subject's tolerance for masking noise. The subject was presented with an interrupted 4000 Hz\* tone at a level 5 dB above threshold. A low frequency masking tone was immediately added, which gradually swept automatically from 125 Hz to 5000 Hz. The subject, by controlling the attenuator, kept the masking tone at such a level that the interrupted tone was barely audible. The graphic result was

\*Because the noise exposure used for these studies has a broad spectrum and since such exposure usually has its greatest effect upon hearing for the 4000 Hz region (Miller, 1974), all experimental testing was performed at 4000 Hz. (See test procedures for a description of the exposure noise.)
a continuous tracing of the SPL of the masking tone. The masker SPL was determined by estimating the midpoint of the excursions within one-third octave bands centered at 250, 500, 1000, 1500, 2000 and 3000 Hz. A noise-to-signal ratio (i.e., masker-to-test tone ratio) was calculated at each frequency. Thus, this noise-to-signal ratio was the highest ratio of masker-to-test tone that could be tolerated by the listener while keeping a low level tone barely audible, and was called the Level of Initial Masking (LIM).

2. Loudness Discrimination (LD) Test. This test monitored a subject's ability to recognize sound level increments in an otherwise steady tone. A 4000 Hz tone was presented to one ear of the listener at a level of 50 dB HL (50 dB above normal reference threshold for that frequency) to provide a high enough presentation level to minimize the effects of threshold variation on test results. Ten test items were presented at each increment magnitude (2.0, 1.5, 1.0, 0.8, 0.6, 0.4, 0.2 and 0.1 dB). That is, 10 increments of 2.0 dB were presented at random intervals and the number of items accurately detected was recorded. Then, the next smaller increment magnitude was presented. Whenever a listener correctly identified five consecutive items at a particular increment magnitude, he was given a score of 100 percent for the increment and the tester moved on to the next step (cf: Harford, 1967). When subjects were unable to identify any of the test items, the testing was stopped.

3. <u>Temporary Threshold Shift (TTS) Test</u>. This test monitored a subject's ability to detect a 4000 Hz pure tone. The subject was presented with a supra-threshold tone whose level was decreased by 10 dB until it could not be detected. Then the level was increased in 5 dB steps until detected by the subject, whereupon it was decreased by 10 dB until it could not be detected. Each time, the tone was presented for about 2 seconds. Again the level was increased in 5 dB steps until detected by the subject. The threshold was taken as the lowest level detected by the subject in two out of three upward approaches.

#### Experimental Procedure

Each test session consisted of a pre-exposure test battery (threshold, LIM, LD), a 15-minute pink-noise\* exposure, and a postexposure test battery. At each exposure level (70, 75, 80, 85, 90 and 95 dB), two sequences were run to examine possible effects of test administration sequence. Thus, the first run at a noise exposure level of 70 dB had the post-exposure testing sequence of LD followed by LIM. The second 70 dB noise exposure run used a post exposure testing sequence of LIM followed by LD. Because a threshold measure at one frequency (4000 Hz) can be accomplished rapidly and because much existing TTS data has been obtained at two minutes after cessation of the noise exposure, the TTS data was always collected immediately and two minutes after noise cessation. The testing

\*Pink noise is a broad band noise (20 to 20,000 Hz) having equal energy per octave bandwidth.

sequences and exposure parameters for the 12 experimental runs are summarized in Table 1. Exposures were begun at the level of 70 dB SPL in order to gradually build up to levels where significant shifts would occur. Starting at a 70 dB SPL exposure also provided a safety factor for the subjects. As the exposure increased, any subject showing excessive temporary hearing change could be removed from the experiment before any permanent effects might occur. Alternating the LD and LIM testing sequence allowed for the examination of decay of the phenomena. Since the effects under study are temporary, one test sequence may have given more sensitive data than the other. Test sessions for each subject were scheduled 7 to 10 days apart. A summary of the testing sessions for a typical subject is presented in Table 2.

### Instrumentation

All tests were performed with the subject seated in a doublewalled IAC test chamber. The tester and instruments were located in a single-walled control room. The LDI testing was done using a device capable of producing the test increments of 2.0, 1.5, 1.0, 0.8, 0.6, 0.4, 0.2 and 0.1 dB, with random inter-item delay intervals. This device was developed and built at the Environmental Acoustics Laboratory (EAL) of The Pennsylvania State University.

The LIM test signal was produced by a signal generator set at 4000 Hz and fed through a pulser set for a 50 percent duty cycle and a 500 msec period. The signal level for the LIM test was set at 5 dB above subject threshold and fed to a mixer. At the mixer, the

Testing Matrix

Run Number	Number of Subjects	Sequence	(min.)	Signal	(dB L)	
1	20	TTS, LD, LIM	15	Pink Noise	70	
2	20	TTS, LIM, LD	15	Pink Noise	70	
3	20	TTS, LD, LIM	15	Pink Noise	75	
4	20	TTS, LIM, LD	15	Pink Noise	75	
5	20	TTS, LD, LIM	15	Pink Noise	80	
6	20	TTS, LIM, LD	15	Pink Noise	80	
7	20	TTS, LD, LIM	15	Pink Noise	85	
8	20	TTS, LIM, LD	15	Pink Noise	85	
9	20	TTS, LD, LIM	15	Pink Noise	90	
10	20	TTS, LIM, LD	15	Pink Noise	90	
11	20	TTS, LD, LIM	15	Pink Noise	95	
12	20	TTS, LIM, LD	15	Pink Noise	95	

.

27

TANK BERNELLEN STATE

#### Testing Sequence for Typical Subject

- 1 Pure-tone threshold at 4000 Hz
- 2 Loudness Discrimination and Level of Initial Masking tests at 4000 Hz (Note: On odd numbered runs, the LD was performed first, while on even numbered runs, the LIM was performed first.)
- 3 Exposure to 15 minutes of pink noise at the level designated in the testing matrix
- 4 Pure-tone, threshold test at 4000 Hz immediately after and two minutes after noise cessation
- 5 Loudness Discrimination and Level of Initial Masking tests at 4000 Hz (Note: On odd numbered runs, the LD was performed first, while on even numbered runs, the LIM was performed first; therefore, the test sequence for this step is the same as the sequence for step #2 above.)

signal was mixed with the masking tone from a Grason Stadler Model E-800 Bekesy audiometer, and the mixed signal was fed to a set of TDH-39 earphones with MX-41/AR cushions. The exposure sound was presented by an EAL designed pink-noise generator with the necessary amplification to an exposure earphone.

### CHAPTER V

### RESULTS

In this chapter, results of the LIM, LD and TTS tests will be presented individually. Both sequences (LD, LIM and LIM, LD) will be examined in order to determine any decay effects during testing. Lastly, the three tests as a battery approach to identifying hearing changes due to noise exposure will be examined.

#### Level of Initial Masking (LIM) Test

In order to assess the range of variability in the LIM with time, results for pre-exposure tests were examined. The ranges and means of LIM values for pre-exposure testing are reported in Table 3. The analysis of variance for these LIM pre-exposure test results are summarized in Table 4. The effect of test run was not significant, indicating that no observable changes occurred over the six-month period. The effect of frequency, however, was significant and the results of follow-up tests on the effect of frequency are reported in Table 5 using the underling notation of Duncan (1955). As the masker frequency approaches the frequency of the 4000 Hz pulsed tone, there is a significant decrease in the LIM values. There also appears to be a sharp downward trend above 2000 Hz. This is shown graphically in Figure 1. The negative slope increases sharply between 2000 Hz and 3000 Hz, indicating an acceleration in masking effectiveness. The slow speed of the recording attenuator in the amplitude domain may

Ranges and Means of the Level of Initial Masking Values at Several Masker Frequencies for Pre-Exposure Data

ane sene	Masker Frequency (Hz)									
	250	500	1000	1500	2000	3000				
Range:										
From	68.7	58.9	50.8	46.0	41.6	27.8				
То	71.6	61.1	53.2	48.1	45.9	31.7				
Mean	70.2	59.9	52.6	47.5	43.8	29.4				

# Analysis of Variance Summary for Pre-Exposure Data on Several Test Runs with the Level of Initial Masking Test

Source	F-Ratio	Probability
Run Number (R)	1.357	0.258
Frequency (F)	492.203	0.000*
RxF Interaction	1.340	0.261

- R: Run number refers to the test run identification (1 through 12) and represents pre-exposure runs spaced periodically throughout a six-month time interval.
- F: Frequency refers to the masker frequency used for the LIM testing; 250, 500, 1000, 1500, 2000 and 3000 Hz.
- \*: Asterisk indicates a significant F-ratio with  $\alpha = 0.05$ .

	Masker Frequency (Hz)									
	250	500	1000	1500	2000	3000				
Mean LIM	70.2	59.9	52.6	47.5	43.8	29.4				

Mean Level of Initial Masking Values at Several Masker Frequencies

Table 5

 Variations in LIM at different masker frequencies were examined using multiple t-tests. Results are reported using the Duncan underlining notation (Duncan, 1955).





have obscurred the exact nature of the slope above 300 Hz, so no data were analyzed in that frequency region.

Since run number had no significant effect, a baseline LIM at each test frequency was determined from the median pre-exposure scores for each subject. Shift scores were calculated by subtracting the baseline from the post-exposure scores. Thus, a negative shift indicates that less masking noise was tolerated during the postexposure testing. The analysis of variance summary for LIM shift scores is presented in Table 6, while the mean shift data is presented in Table 7. In the analysis of variance (Table 6), two significant main effects are noted: frequency and sequence. Examination of the mean data (Table 7) reveals that the frequency effect is caused by greater LIM shifts in the low frequencies and progressively smaller (and sometimes positive) shifts as the masker frequency is increased. The test sequence effect can also be explained with the aide of Table 7. When the LIM test was presented before the LD test, considerably greater shifts (note 90 and 95 dB exposure levels) occurred than when LIM was presented after LD testing. Thus, sequence of presenting the test battery components can have a significant effect upon test results for the experimental conditions used in this study.

In order to provide a single number of characterization of the LIM, a median shift value was calculated for each subject. The median LIM shift was determined for each subject and test run from examination of the data across masker frequencies. Because the data were collected

## Analysis of Variance Summary for Level of Initial Masking Shifts

Source	F-Ratio	Probability	
Exposure (E)	4.189	0.057	
Sequence (S)	12.191	0.003*	
Frequency (F)	5.426	0.033*	
ExS Interaction	3.915	0.065	
ExF Interaction	1.253	0.279	
SxF Interaction	0.710	0.412	
ExSxF Interaction	0.974	0.338	

- E: Exposure refers to the noise level used in the series of experimental runs; 70, 75, 80, 85, 90 and 95 dB SPL.
- S: Sequence refers to the testing sequence used; LD before LIM (Sequence 1) or LIM before LD (Sequence 2).
- F: Frequency refers to the masker frequency used for LIM testing; 250, 500, 1000, 1500, 2000 and 3000 Hz.
- \*: Asterisk indicates a significant F-ratio with  $\alpha = 0.05$ .

	are are	1		Masker	Frequency	(Hz)		
Segu	Level 1	250	500	1000	1500	2000	3000	Median
1	70	-0.3	-0.4	-0.5	-0.7	+0.2	+0.9	-0.1
1	75	-1.6	±0.0	-1.0	-0.5	+0.4	+1.4	-0.2
1	80	-0.8	-1.2	-1.1	-0.2	-0.4	+1.1	-0.5
1	85	-0.6	-0.1	+1.4	-0.9	+0.4	+1.1	+0.1
1	90	-1.4	-1.2	-0.2	-0.2	+0.4	+0.6	-0.2
1	95	-0.9	-2.2	-0.6	-0.6	+0.5	+0.5	-0.5
2	70	-0.8	-0.6	-1.1	-0.6	-0.5	-0.4	-1.0
2	75	-0.6	±0.0	±0.0	-0.4	-0.1	+0.7	+0.6
2	80	-0.9	+0.1	-0.4	-0.2	-1.4	+1.4	-0.1
2	85	-0.6	-0.8	+0.1	-0.2	+0.8	+1.1	±0.0
2	90	-2.4*	-2.8*	-1.2	-1.5	-0.8	-0.5	-1.7
2	95	-3.8*	-4.2*	-3.2*	-3.8*	-2.8*	-2.4*	-3.5*

Mean Shifts in the Level of Initial Masking for Six Exposure Levels, Two Test Sequences and Seven Masker Conditions

Table 7

Sequences: 1 = LD before LIM 2 = LIM before LD

の日本の時間になって

\*See text for details on the results of multiple t-tests.

only at six masker frequencies and could not be assumed to be normally distributed, the median value of the shifts over the six frequencies was used to give a more conservative estimate of central tendency than a mean. Table 8 is a summary of the analysis of variance for median LIM shifts.

The effect of exposure level was not significant on either the LIM shift or median LIM shift analyses. However, the probability of Type 1 error was very low in both cases. The interaction of exposure level with testing sequence did show significance for median LIM shifts at individual masker frequencies (see Table 6). These observations suggest that the large sequence effect ( $p \le 0.003$ ) could be interacting with the exposure level factor to obscure the effect of exposure level. For this reason and because of the apriori interest in the magnitude of LIM shifts for each sequence condition, the simple effects of exposure level were examined using a multiple t-test for the two test sequences. The cell means included in this analysis were those reported in Table 7. In this table, the LIM shifts marked with an asterisk are significantly greater than the unmarked shifts. Therefore, no significant effects of exposure level were identified for sequence 1 (LD before LIM), but for sequence 2 (LIM before LD), significant shifts were identified. With the 95 dB SPL exposure and sequence 2, the LIM shifts at all masker frequencies were significantly greater than the shifts for lower exposure levels. Additionally, the shifts at 250 Hz and 500 Hz for the 90 dB SPL exposure were significantly greater than the shifts at lower exposures.

## Analysis of Variance Summary for the Median Level of Initial Masking

Source	F-Ratio	Probability
Exposure (E)	4.468	0.051
Sequence (S)	17.190	0.001*
ExS Interaction	4.789	0.044*

- E: Exposure refers to the noise level used in the series of experimental runs; 70, 75, 80, 85, 90 and 95 dB SPL.
- S: Sequence refers to the testing sequence used; LD before LIM (Sequence 1) or LIM before LD (Sequence 2).
- \*: Asterisk indicates a significant F-ratio with  $\alpha = 0.05$ .

All of the shifts marked with asterisks in Table 7, however, do not differ from one another, indicating they are nearly the same magnitude. Thus, the sequence of test presentation significantly affected the magnitude of LIM shifts for exposures used in this study. The significant LIM shifts were only observed when the LIM test was presented first.

### Loudness Discrimination (LD) Test

The mean and range of loudness discrimination abilities of listeners on pre-exposure testing are reported in Table 9. Results of the analysis of variance for Loudness Discrimination (LD) test results (across sequential pre-exposure test runs) are reported in Table 10. The run number factor had no significant effect on the loudness discrimination results of subjects. Thus, as with the LIM pre-tests, no observable changes occurred over the six-month period. The effect increment magnitude, however, was significant and the results of follow-up tests are reported in Table 11 using underlining notation (Duncan, 1955). Generally, LD scores increased as increment magnitude increased from 0.1 through the 0.8 dB increment. Subject performance reached a ceiling and remained there for increments of 1.0 dB and greater.

Mean loudness discrimination shifts are reported in Table 12. The analysis of variance summary for loudness discrimination shift scores is presented in Table 13. As anticipated, a significant main effect of increment magnitude was observed. Examination of the data (see Table 12) reveals that the largest shift in LD occurred in the

Ranges and Means of the Loudness Discrimination Values at Several Increment Magnitudes for Pre-Exposure Data

	Increment Magnitude (dB)											
	0.1	0.2	0.4	0.6	8.0	1.0	1.5	2.0				
Range:	000.0						The sea	and the second				
From	0.0	2.5	25.5	49.5	74.5	90.5	98.5	99.5				
То	1.0	8.5	44.0	73.5	89.0	98.0	100.0	100.0				
Mean	0.7	5.5	35.1	60.6	83.2	94.5	99.3	99.9				

 Data for LD testing were recorded as percentage scores for the number of increments correctly identified by the listener. Thus, a score of 50 indicates that the listener identified 5 out of 10 increments presented to him.

Analysis of Variance Summary for Pre-Exposure Data on Several Test Runs with the Loudness Discrimination Test

Source	F-Ratio	Probability		
Run Number (R)	1.485	0.238		
Increment (I)	233.286	0.000*		
RxI Interaction	1.878	0.187		

- R: Run number refers to the test run identification (1 through 12) and represents pre-exposure runs spaced periodically throughout a six-month time interval.
- I: Increment refers to the magnitude in dB of the increment in the sound pressure level of the test signal for LD testing; 0.1, 0.2, 0.4, 0.6, 0.8, 1.0, 1.5 and 2.0 dB.
- \*: Asterisk indicates a significant F-ration with  $\alpha = 0.05$ .

Ta	ь1	e	1	1

## Mean Loudness Discrimination Abilities for Several Increment Magnitudes

	Increment Magnitude (dB)										
	0.1	0.2	0.4	0.6	0.8	1.0	1.5	2.0			
Mean LD	0.7	5.5	35.1	60.6	83.2	94.5	99.3	99.9			

1. The effect of increment magnitude upon LD performance was examined using multiple t-tests. Results are reported using the underlining notation of Duncan (1955).

# Mean Shifts in Loudness Discrimination for Six Exposure Levels and Two Test Sequences

nce	ure			Inc	rement	Magnitu	de (dB	)		
Seque	Expos Level	0.1	0.2	0.4	0.6	0.8	1.0	1.5	2.0	LDI
1	70	1.1	1.7	8.9	5.6	1.7	-1.1	0.0	0.0	7.2
1	75	0.0	3.9	2.8	3.9	-1.1	-5.0	-0.5	0.0	-0.6
1	80	0.0	3.3	8.3*	7.7*	6.7	-1.7	0.0	0.0	13.3*
1	85	1.1	5.6	18.9*	7.2	3.9	-1.1	-1.1	0.0	23.3*
1	90	0.6	6.1	12.8*	16.7*	9.4*	-1.1	0.0	0.0	27.8*
1	95	2.7	16.7*	22.2*	16.7*	6.1	1.1	-1.1	0.0	38.3*
2	70	1.1	2.2	-1.7	3.9	-1.7	-4.4	-1.7	0.0	1.1
2	75	0.6	0.0	0.6	0.0	-0.6	-4.4	-1.7	-1.1	-1.7
2	80	1.7	0.0	1.1	1.7	-0.6	-3.3	-1.7	0.0	5.0
2	85	0.0	3.9	6.1	0.6	-3.9	-4.4	-1.1	0.0	5.0
2	90	0.0	2.8	10.0*	7.2	1.7	-2.7	0.0	0.0	1.5.6*
2	95	2.2	7.2	16.1*	7.8*	5.0	2.2	-0.6	0.0	21.7*

Sequences: 1 = LD before LIM 2 = LIM before LD

\*See text for details on the results of multiple t-tests.

## Analysis of Variance Summary for Loudness Discrimination Shifts

Source	F-Ratio	Probability		
Exposure (E)	10.230	0.005*		
Sequence (S)	26.936	0.000*		
Increment (I)	9.912	0.006*		
ExS Interaction	0.523	0.479		
ExI Interaction	2.591	0.126		
SxI Interaction	4.487	0.049*		
ExSxI Interaction	1.005	0.300		

- E: Exposure refers to the noise level used in the series of experimental runs; 70, 75, 80, 85, 90 and 95 dB SPL.
- S: Sequence refers to the testing sequence used; LD before LIM (Sequence 1) or LIM before LD (Sequence 2).
- I: Increment refers to the magnitude in dB of the increment in the sound pressure level of the test signal for LD testing; 0.1, 0.2, 0.4, 0.6, 0.8, 1.0, 1.5 and 2.0 dB.
- \*: Asterisk indicates a significant F-ratio with  $\alpha = 0.05$ .

range of increment magnitudes from 0.2 dB to 0.8 dB. Above this region (1.0 dB and higher), subjects showed ceiling effects in their performance in both pre-exposure and post-exposure testing which limited the possibility of performance increase. As with the results of the LIM shift analysis, the effect of test presentation sequence was significant, as was the effect of exposure level and that of the sequence-by-increment interaction. These findings suggest again that the simple effects of increment magnitude and exposure level should be examined for individual test sequence conditions. This was done using a multiple t-test to examine the cell means reported in Table 12. The LD shifts marked with an asterisk in Table 12 are significantly greater than the unmarked shifts. For sequence 1 (LD test presented first), some significant LD shifts were observed from noise exposure as low as 80 dB SPL. With sequence 2 (LD test presented after LIM testing), significant shifts were not observed until exposure levels reached 90 dB SPL. In a previous study at EAL (Bienvenue et al., 1977), a single number value to characterize loudness discrimination shift was developed. This Loudness Discrimination Index (LDI) is a record of the largest LD shift (positive or negative) seen for a given subject and test condition regardless of the increment magnitude at which it occurred (Bienvenue et al., 1977). Analysis of variance results for LDI are reported in Table 14. As with the LD shifts, LDI shifts varied with sequence and with exposure magnitude. For sequence 1 (LD testing first), the LDI was significant for exposure magnitudes of 85 dB SPL and greater, while for sequence 2

## Analysis of Variance Summary for Loudness Discrimination Index

Source	F-Ratio	Probability	
Exposure (E)	16.558	0.001*	
Sequence (S)	16.008	0.001*	
ExS Interaction	1.442	0.246	

E: Exposure refers to the noise level used in the series of experimental runs; 70, 75, 80, 85, 90 and 95 dB SPL.

S: Sequence refers to the testing sequence used; LD before LIM (Sequence 1) or LIM before LD (Sequence 2).

\*: Asterisk indicates a significant F-ratio with  $\alpha = 0.05$ .

(LD testing last), the LDI only became significant when noise exposures reached 90 dB SPL. Thus, the test presentation sequence significantly affected the magnitude of LD shifts and, although the shifts were observed with both test sequences, the LD test was more sensitive to noise effects when it was presented first for the exposure parameters used.

#### Temporary Threshold Shift (TTS) Test

Mean pre-exposure pure-tone thresholds at 4000 Hz ranged from 14.8 dB to 16.0 dB SPL with a mean threshold of 15.4 dB SPL. On a one-way analysis of variance, the effect of test run was nonsignificant with an F-ratio of 0.664 and having a probability of Type 1 error at 0.425. Thus, as with LIM and LD, no observable changes were noted over time with this group. Mean threshold shifts for the immediate (approximately 10 seconds) and two-minute test times as well as the mean threshold shifts averaging over the two test times are reported for various exposure levels in Table 15. Results of the analysis of variance on threshold shift data at 4000 Hz are summarized in Table 16. Exposure level and test time following noise cessation. were the only significant effects, and these were significant only for the two-minute and the average test time conditions. Table 15 shows significantly greater threshold shifts resulting from exposure levels of 90 and 95 dB SPL than from those observed with the lower exposure levels (see underlining notation in Table 15). Also, the threshold shifts resulting from 95 dB SPL exposures did not differ significantly from those following 90 dB SPL exposures.

Mean Threshold Shift at 4000 Hz for Six Exposure Levels and Varying Test Times

Testing Time After Noise Cessation	Exposure Level (dB SPL)					
	70	75	80	85	90	95
Immediate	<u>0.1</u>	0.5	0.5	0.4	1.1	1.2
2 Minutes	0.8	0.9	1.7	2.1	5.1	4.6
Average	0.5	0.7	1.1	1.3	3.1	2.9

1. Each test-time condition was examined for variations in threshold shift at different exposure levels using multiple t-tests. Results are reported using the Duncan underlining notation (Duncan, 1955).

## Analysis of Variance Summary Table for Threshold Shift at 4000 Hz

Source	F-Ratio	Probability
Exposure (E)	10.332	0.005*
Sequence (S)	2.288	0.148
Test Time (T)	19.558	0.000*
ExS Interaction	0.438	0.517
ExT Interaction	4.315	0.052
SxT Interaction	5.979	0.052
ExSxT Interaction	0.532	0.475

- E: Exposure refers to the noise level used in the series of experimental runs; 70, 75, 80, 85, 90 and 95 dB SPL.
- S: Sequence refers to the test sequence used; LD before LIM (Sequence 1) or LIM before LD (Sequence 2). Note that the sequence factor does not alter the timing of threshold test presentation.
- T: Test time refers to the time of presentation of the threshold test after noise cessation; in mediate (approximately 10 seconds after noise) and 2 minutes after noise.
- \*: Asterisk denotes factors that were significant with  $\alpha = 0.05$ .

#### The Test Battery

The contribution of each test in the test battery was an important evaluation factor. Only those procedures which add meaningfully to the clinical information should be included. Each entry in Table 17 is the percentage of test subjects showing a clinically observable shift using the various individual and combination test procedures. For purposes of developing this table, the clinical criteria for shift were:

1) Threshold shift greater than 6 dB.

2) LDI of 30 percent or greater.

3) Median LIM shift greater than 4 dB.

as reported by Bienvenue and Michael (1977). Generally, as the number of tests included in the test battery is increased, a greater percentage of subjects exposed to noise is identified. With all three tests combined as a test battery, 78 percent of the subjects showed a clinically observable shift. This was 10 percentage points better than the best two-test combination (LIM and LDI), and it was at least 25 percentage points better than any single test.

To further examine the degree of association among the three tests, a Kendall coefficient of concordance (W) was calculated. This nonparametric statistic is an index of the divergence of the actual agreement shown in the data from the maximum possible (perfect) agreement (Siegel, 1956). It bears a linear relation to the average Spearman Rank correlation coefficient taken over all groups. The 95 dB SPL shift data for median LIM, LDI, and TTS<sub>2</sub> were used for the

## Percentage of Subjects Showing a Clinically Observable Shift on the Tests in the Test Battery

Exposure Level	LIM	LDI	TTS <sub>2</sub>	LIM & TTS <sub>2</sub>	LDI & TTS <sub>2</sub>	LIM & LDI	All 3 Tests
70	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
75	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
80	0	20	5	5	25	20	25
85	0	35	5	5	40	35	40
90	20	45	35	50	60	50	70
95	40	50	30	60	60	65	75

1. On all combination batteries of tests, reaching criterion on any one procedure is considered sufficient for an individual to be labelled as having changed following noise exposure.

2. Sequence 1 (LD, LIM) was used for LDI data in developing this table. Sequence 2 (LIM, LD) was used for LIM data in developing this table.

calculation. Because test presentation sequence had been a significant factor, the median LIM and LDI data were taken from the sequence where each had been presented first. The TTS, data were taken from both 95 dB SPL runs and averaged. The Kendall coefficient, W, equalled 0.436. It is indicative of the agreement among the rank scores of the three tests and can be tested for significance. The test for significance showed a probability of occurrence under  $H_0$  of p < 0.20. The p < 0.20 was small enough to merit further investigation. Therefore, the Spearman Rank correlation coefficient, r, was calculated for each two-test combination. The r for median LIM and LDI equalled 0.399 with a probability of Type I error being 0.10. The r for the median LIM and TTS, combination equalled 0.023, and the r for the LDI and TTS, combination equalled 0.038. Thus, there appears to be some correlation, although limited, between the LIM and the LDI tests but no correlation between LIM and TTS, or LDI and TTS2.

#### CHAPTER VI

#### DISCUSSION AND CONCLUSIONS

### Individual Test Success

The first question posed in the statement of the problem asked if each of the component tests in the battery effectively reflects temporary, noise-induced hearing changes by showing a significant shift in test scores following noise exposure. Tables 7, 12, and 15 contain the data needed to discuss this question. The results of all of the test procedures showed significant shifts following at least some of the noise exposures used in this study. All tests showed significant shifts at the 95 dB exposure and some significant shifts were seen for each test with less than a 95 dB exposure. Thus, it may be concluded that all of the tests are sensitive at some levels to auditory effects of noise exposure. Furthermore, the 95 percent confidence intervals constructed around the shifts induced by the 15-minute, 70 dB SPL exposure included the zero (0.0) shift value for all test procedures examined. Thus, the starting point for the present study (i.e., 15 minutes at 70 dB SPL) was low enough to elicit no significant shifts in hearing. This low exposure starting magnitude also provided a safety factor for subjects. Had any subjects shown indications of excessive susceptibility to noise-induced changes, testing would have been stopped before higher exposure levels were reached. It should be noted, though, that exposure magnitudes are composed of two parameters: exposure level and exposure duration.

The combination of these two factors defines the magnitude of a given exposure (cf: Miller, 1974). Thus, even though a 15-minute exposure to 70 dB SPL of noise is safe for the subjects used in this study, longer duration exposures to 70 dB SPL may elicit significant hearing changes.

### Sensitivity to Small Noise Exposures

The second question asked in the statement of the problem was: How small a noise exposure can produce measurable temporary changes in the test scores of each of the component tests in the battery? By beginning with the 70 dB, 15-minute exposure, the growth of the shifts with gradual increases in exposure magnitude was followed. Table 17 is useful for examining the exposure level at which each test showed observable changes. Both the LDI and the TTS, show some subjects changing after the 80 dB SPL exposure, but the LDI identified considerably more subjects than did TTS, (20 percent as compared to 5 percent). Furthermore, the LDI continually identified a greater percentage of subjects as the exposure level increased to the final level of 95 dB, while TTS, jumped from 5 percent to 35 percent between the 85 and the 90 dB SPL exposure levels but did not increase for the 95 dB SPL exposure. The LIM test did not identify any changes in hearing until a 90 dB exposure level was reached, but a sizcable increase in numbers of hearing changes was noted following exposure to 95 dB SPL. In summary, perhaps the most significant results that can be drawn from Table 17 involve these differing

sensitivities of each test to the differing noise exposure levels. It appears that the LDI test was more sensitive to low-level exposure effects than either  $TTS_2$  or LIM. For low-level exposures (80 dB and 85 dB SPL) the LIM test was not effective but rapidly increased in sensitivity as exposure level increased.  $TTS_2$  seemed to reach a plateau at or above the 90 dB exposure leve. Thus each test appears to have a different growth function and different exposure levels appear to have different effects on each test.

It is of interest to note that increasing the exposure from 90 to 95 dB SPL did not result in any observable increase in the magnitude of  $\text{TTS}_2$ . This phenomenon has been previously observed in  $\text{TTS}_2$  studies where exposure magnitudes were continued beyond the 95 dB SPL exposure level (Sutherland, 1977; Violon-Singer, 1977). In both of these investigations the TTS, values observed following 95 dB SPL noise exposures were the same as or slightly less than those seen following the 90 dB SPL exposures. In all cases, TTS, following 95 dB SPL of noise was not significantly different from the TTS, following 90 dB SPL noise, but the magnitude of noise-induced TTS, for the 100 dB SPL exposures was greater than that for the 90 and 95 dB SPL exposures. No detailed explanation for this plateau in the growth of TTS has, as yet, been proposed; however, its observation in three distinct studies suggests that it is a real phenomenon worthy of further investigation. One possible explanation of this occurrence relates to the phenomenon of acoustic reflex. The 90 to 95 dB SPL region is near threshold for the acoustic reflex in many listeners (Alberti and

Kristensen, 1972), and it may be anticipated that a larger proportion of listeners will show middle-ear muscle reflex contraction for a 95 dB SPL sound than for a 90 dB SPL sound. Thus, it is reasonable to suggest that, due to a greater proportion of subjects showing a reflex to the higher sound level exposure, there would be a greater tendency for the physiological attenuation of the 95 dB SPL exposure than for the 90 dB SPL exposure. This phenomenon could lead to a plateau in the TTS growth function such as the one observed in the present study. That middle ear muscle reflex contraction can affect TTS magnitudes was demonstrated by Ward (1962, 1972). However, because the acoustic reflex is of relatively brief duration, the plateau phenomenon observed should only be seen in studies where the noise durations are brief.

The growth of noise-induced hearing shifts for the LIM test can be evaluated by examining the data presented in Table 7. For test presentation sequence 2, the shifts at 250 and 500 Hz elicited by 90 dB SPL of noise are significant but small. For the 95 dB exposure, the LIM shifts seen at 250 and 500 Hz are greater than those seen with 90 dB SPL of noise exposure. In addition, the shifts at all masker frequencies are significant for the higher exposure level. Thus, the magnitude of noise-induced LIM shifts increased as the noise-exposure level was increased beyond the minimum exposure required to elicit the first shift. Furthermore, examination of Table 12 confirms that this same phenomenon was observed with the results of LD testing. That is, when the exposure level was increased beyond that minimum

necessary to elicit a significant shift, the magnitude of the LD shifts and of the LDI values tended to increase.

### Test Presentation Sequence

The third question being investigated asked if the sequence of test presentation significantly affected the ability of one or more of the tests to demonstrate temporary, noise-induced hearing changes. It was recognized that since the effects being measured were temporary, they would be decaying during the testing period, and the sequence of test presentation might, therefore, affect results. This, in fact, was observed in the test results and testing sequence was a highly significant factor on analysis of variance. From examination of Tables 7 and 12, it is clear that LIM was more effective when presented before LD testing than when presented after LD testing. Note that significant shifts in LIM were found only when sequence 2 was used. Similarly, LD was more effective when presented before LIM than after LIM. Thus, it was concluded that for either sequence, the test presented last lost sensitivity. It is important to consider the probable cause of this result. The test battery lasts approximately 12 minutes, including about 1.6 minutes between the immediate and two-minute threshold test. In the case of temporary threshold shift, it has been demonstrated that recovery is dependent upon exposure duration (Spieth and Trittipoe, 1958; Miller, 1974). Thus, in the present study where exposure durations were comparable to test durations, it is possible to anticipate that decay of the masking and loudness phenomena during the testing period might also cause

significant variations in the measured data. The relatively fast decay of the LD change had not been noted in a previous LD experiment (Bienvenue et al., 1976). In this previous experiment (see Chapter II), LD shifts persisted up to four hours. However, the exposure was a 15-minute exposure to a 750 Hz pure tone at 105 dB SPL. The effects of higher exposure magnitude and of a pure-tone exposure may have been great enough to cause the slow decay of the LD phenomenon in that experiment. Because of this decay effect, it is recommended that whenever noise exposures are brief or very small in magnitude (as in the present study), the experiment should be designed to have all noise exposures presented twice to each subject, thus allowing the tester to test each subject with two test sequences. With long-term noise exposures, the sequence effect should not occur. In fact, other concurrent research at the EAL using 16-hour noise exposures at 85 dB SPL with some of the same subjects as those used in this study failed to demonstrate any sequence effect on test results (Bennett et al., 1978).

Although the 12-minute session for the test battery is convenient in a laboratory session, it may be slightly long for an industrial application. Furthermore, subjects occasionally performed erratically while tracing the LIM using the automatic recording attenuator. Possibly, the erratic performance was due to the long time required to sweep the masker from 125 to 5000 Hz. This slow speed of the masker could also, as noted in Chapter IV, have disguised the true slope of the LIM tracing around the 4000 Hz region where the masking
effectiveness is changing rapidly with frequency. Results in this region are probably more an artifact of the recording attenuator than of the subjects' hearing. This situation could be improved by performing the LIM test manually, thus giving the tester more control over the testing situation. In a manual test, the tester would have two attenuators and could present a 4000 Hz test tone periodically while varying the level of the masker at a fixed masker frequency. The LIM could then be established manually much in the same manner as pure tone audiometric thresholds are established, except that the tester would vary the level of a masker tone leaving the level of the test tone constant. By giving the tester greater control over the test situation, erratic performance by subjects could be controlled, testing time should be reduced, and no problems will be encountered with regions where the masking effectiveness varies rapidly with frequency. Therefore, it is recommended that manual LIM testing be investigated in future research.

## The Test Battery

The fourth question of this study asked if all of the component tests were necessary to the test battery. If one test presented only redundant information, it could be removed from the battery. Table 17 is useful in examining this question. Note that the percentage of subjects showing clinically observable shifts (re: criteria developed by Bienvenue and Michael, 1977) on any single test is less than that provided by combinations of tests into a testing battery. Furthermore, the sensitivity of the three-test battery to changes in hearing

following noise-exposure was greater by 10 percent or more than any two-test combination for exposure levels of 90 dB SPL and above, while for lesser exposures, the three-test battery is as good as any two-test combination. In addition, no two-test combination appears to be best for all exposure levels; for 95 dB SPL exposures, the LIM/LD combination appears most sensitive, whereas for exposures of 80 through 90 dB SPL, the TTS<sub>2</sub>/LDL combination seems preferable.

The results of the Spearman Rank correlations, also, do not indicate that any test should be omitted from the test battery. The LIM and LDI tests do show a degree of correlation but the confidence level for this correlation ( $\alpha = 0.10$ ) is not strong enough to support a conclusion that the two tests are redundant. There is no observable correlation between LIM and TTS<sub>2</sub> ( $r_s = 0.023$ ) or between LDI and TTS<sub>2</sub> ( $r_s = 0.038$ ). This evidence supports the theory that LDI and LIM are indices of a different aspect of hearing than is TTS<sub>2</sub>. LIM and LDI may be associated with the qualitative or analyzing functions of hearing while TTS<sub>2</sub> is a quantitative measure of hearing. This, again, is further support for a test battery approach to detecting changes in hearing. At this time, the three-test battery is preferable to any two-test combination, but further investigation and refinement of the LIM and LDI tests may lead to a fusion of the two tests or the elimination of one of them.

## Recommendations for Future Research

A concurrent study is now being completed (Michael and Bienvenue, 1978) using the test battery on subjects who already have a permanent

hearing loss (presumably caused by excessive noise exposure). In this study, significant differences in performance on all three tests have been noted between the impaired listener group and a normal listener group. The impaired group had significantly higher thresholds, were able to consistently detect smaller increments in the LD test, and tolerated significantly less masking noise than did the normal group. In view of this research, it is apparent that permanent effects of noise exposure are exhibited in impaired loudness discrimination and impaired masking test performance along with the already well-noted permanent threshold shift. Thus, the test battery is sensitive to temporary shifts as shown by the study reported in this paper and also indicates permanent hearing impairments at shown in the concurrent study. Future research should aim to discover whether the permanent effects can be predicted from the temporary effects. It is still not known whether an individual who shows extra sensitivity to temporary effects will more easily incur a permanent loss than will an individual who shows few temporary shifts in the battery.

Furthermore, the growth with time of the permanent shifts is unknown. It would be important to note how much of a permanent loss is incurred with varying long term occupational noise exposure. Some cross-sectional data could be collected by testing people who have worked in essentially the same noise but for differing numbers of years; or longitudinal studies could be completed with new workers who could be monitored in their industrial setting. Of course, problems involving

the removal of individuals who do show permanent hearing change from the noisy working area will have to be carefully considered in the design of future research projects.

.

## REFERENCES

Alberti, M., and Kristensen, R., "Stapedial Reflex Threshold and Decay," in: <u>Impedance Symposium</u>, Rose, D. and Keating, L., eds., Mayo Clinic-Mayo Foundation, Rochester, Minn. (1972).

Bekesy, G. von, "A New Audiometer," Acta Otolar., 35: 411 (1947).

Bekesy, G. von, "Neural Inhibitory Units of the Eye and Skin, Quantitative Description of Contrast Phenomena," <u>J. Opt. Soc. Am.</u>, 50: 1060 (1960).

Bekesy, G. von, "Lateral Inhibition of Hearing Sensations on the Skin," J. Appl. Physiol., 17: 1003 (1962).

Bennett, T., Bienvenue, G., Anthony A. and Michael P., "Procedures for Characterizing Certain Effects of Prolonged Noise Exposures," J. Acoust. Soc. Am., 63: supp. 1, 64 (1978).

Bienvenue, G. R., Michael, P. L., and Violon-Singer, J. R., "The Effect of High Level Sound Exposure on the Loudness Difference Limen," Am. Ind. Hyg. Assoc. J., 37: 628 (1976).

Bienvenue, G. R., and Michael, P. L., "A Test Battery Approach to the Early Detection of Noise-Induced Hearing Impairment," J. Acoust. Soc. Am., 61: supp. 1 (1977).

Bienvenue, G. R., Violon-Singer, J. R., and Michael, P. L., "Loudness Discrimination Index (LDI): A Test for the Early Detection of Noise Susceptible Individuals," Am. Ind. Hyg. Assoc. J., 38: 333 (1977).

Capps, M. J., and Ades, H. W., "Auditory Frequency Discrimination After Transection of the Cochlear Bundle in Squirrel Monkeys," <u>Exp.</u> <u>Neurol.</u>, 21: 141 (1968).

Castle, W. E., "The Effect of Selective Narrow-Band Filtering on the Perception of Certain English Vowels," <u>Mouton</u>, The Hague, (1964a).

Castle, W. E., "Effects of Selective Narrow Band Filtering on the Perception by Normal Listeners of Harvard PB-50 Word Lists," <u>J. Acoust.</u> Soc. Am., 36: 1047(A), (1964b).

Chaves, J., and Scharf, B., "Critical Bands and the Discrimination of Intensity Relations in Two-Tone Complexes," <u>J. Acoust. Soc. Am.</u>, 39: 1262(A) (1966).

Davis, H., Morgan, C., Hawkins, J., Galambos, R., and Smith, F., "Temporary Deafness Following Exposure to Loud Tones and Noise," Acta Otolar., supp. 88, 1-57 (1950).

de Boer, E., "Measurement of the Critical Bandwidth in Cases of Perception Deafness," <u>Proc. III Int. Cong. Acoust.</u>, 1: 100, Elsevier, Amsterdam (1961).

de Bruines-Altes, J. C., "The Symptom of Regression in Different Kinds of Deafness," Groningen: J. B. Walters (1946).

Dewson, J. H. III, "Efferent Olivo-Cochlear Bundle: Some Relationships to Stimulus Discrimination in Noise," J. Neurophysio., 31: 122 (1968).

Dix, M., "Observations Upon the Nerve Fibre Deafness of Multiple Sclerosis with Particular Reference to the Phenomenon of Loudness Recruitment," J. Laryngol., 79: 695 (1965).

Dix, M., Hallpike, C., and Hood, J., "Observations Upon the Loudness Recruitment Phenomenon with Especial Reference to the Differential Diagnosis of Disorders of the Internal Ear and VIII Nerve," <u>Proc. Roy.</u> Soc. Med., 61: 516 (1948).

Doroshenko, P. N. and Palgow, V. I., "Temporary Shift of Auditory Threshold in Shoe-Industry Workers as an Indication of Noise Harmfulness," Zh. Ush. Nos. L. Gorl. Bel., 4: 9 (1972).

Duncan, D. B., "Multiple Range and Multiple F-Tests," <u>Biometrics</u>, 11: 1 (1955).

Eby, L., and Williams, H., "Recruitment of Loudness in the Differential Diagnosis of End Organ and Nerve Fiber Deafness," <u>Laryngoscope</u>, 61: 400 (1951).

Evans, E. F., "Does Frequency Sharpening Occur in the Cochlea," in Symposium on Hearing Theory, 27, IPO, Endhoven, Holland (1972).

Fex, J., "The Olivocochlea Feedback Systems," ch. 7, in <u>Sensorineural</u> <u>Hearing Processes and Disorders</u>, A. B. Graham, ed., Little, Brown and Co., Boston (1967).

Fletcher, H., "Auditory Patterns," Rev. Mod. Phys., 12: 47 (1940).

Fowler, E. P., "Marked Deafened Areas in Normal Ears," Arch. Otolar., 8: 151 (1928).

Fowler, E. P., "A Method for the Early Detection of Otosclerosis," Arch. Otolar., 24: 731 (1936).

Fowler, E. P., "The Diagnosis of Diseases of the Neural Mechanism of Hearing by the Aid of Sounds Well Above Threshold," <u>Trans. Am. Otol.</u> Soc., 27: 207 (1937).

Fowler, E. P., "The Use of Threshold and Louder Sounds in Clinical Diagnosis," Laryngoscope, 48: 573 (1938).

French, N. R. and Steinberg, J. C., "Factors Governing the Intelligibility of Speech Sounds," <u>J. Acoust. Soc. Am.</u>, 19: 90 (1947).

Glorig, A., Ward, W. D., and Nixon, J., "Damage Risk Criteria and Noise-Induced Hearing Loss," Arch. Otolar., 74: 71 (1961).

Greisen, L., "Comparative Investigation of Auditory Fatigue Tests," Acta Otolar., 39: 132 (1951).

Haford, E. R., "Clinical Application and Significance of the SISI Test," 223-234, in <u>Sensorineural Hearing Processes and Disorders</u>, A. B. Graham, ed., Little, Brown and Co., Boston (1967).

Harris, J. D., "A Brief Critical Review of Loudness Recruitment," Psychol. Bull., 50: 190 (1953).

Hood, J. D., "Studies in Auditory Fatigue and Adaption," <u>Acta Otolar.</u>, (Stockh.), suppl. 92 (1950).

Jeffress, L. A., "Masking," ch. 3 in Foundations of Modern Auditory Theory, J. V. Tobias, ed., Academic Press Inc., New York (1970).

Jerger, J. F. and Carhart, R., "Temporary Threshold Shift as an Index of Noise Susceptibility," J. Acoust. Soc. Am., 28: 611 (1956).

Jerger, J., Tillmen, T., and Peterson, J., "Masking by Octave Bands of Noise in Normal and Impaired Ears," <u>J. Acoust. Soc. Am.</u>, 32: 385 (1960).

Katsuki, Y., "Neural Mechanism of Hearing in Cats and Monkeys," in Progress in Brain Research, Part A: Fundamental Mechanism, T. Tokizane and I. P. Shade, eds., 94, Elsevier, Amsterdam (1966).

Kiang, N. Y. S., Moxon, E. D., and Levine, R. A., "Auditory-Nerve Activity in Cats with Normal and Abnormal Cochleas," in <u>Sensorineural</u> <u>Hearing Loss</u>, G. E. W. Wolstenholme and J. Knight, eds., 241, J. and A. Churchill, Great Britain (1970).

Kohut, A., "The Effects of Transdermal Electrostimulation on the Perception of Masked Pure Tones by Sensorineural Patients," Master of Science Thesis, The Pennsylvania State University (1977).

Langenbeck, B., "Neves Zur Proxis Urd Theorie Der Gerauschaudiometrie," Z. Lar. Rhinol. Otol., 30: 423-441 (1951).

Lightfoot, Carhart and Gaeth, "Masking of Impaired Ears by Noise," J. Speech Hear. Dis., 21: 56 (1956).

Luscher, E., "The Difference Limen of Intensity Variations of Pure Tones and its Significance," Proc. Roy. Soc. Med., 43: 1116 (1950).

Martin, E., and Pickett, J., "Sensorineural Hearing Loss and Upward Spread of Masking," J. Spch. Hear. Res., 13: 426 (1970).

Michael, P. L. and Bienvenue, G. R., "A Procedure for the Early Detection of Noise-Susceptible Individuals," <u>Amer. Ind. Hyg. Assoc. J.</u>, 37: 52 (1976).

Michael, P. L. and Bienvenue, G. R., "Early Detection of Noise Induced Hearing Impairment," Environmental Acoustics Laboratory, The Pennsylvania State University, University Park, PA 16802, Final Report, Contract no. 68-01-4498, U. S. Environmental Protection Agency, Washington, DC 20460 (1978).

Miller, J. D., "Effects of Noise on People," J. Acoust. Soc. Am., 56: 729 (1974).

Mills, J., "Temporary and Permanent Threshold Shifts Produced by Nine-Day Exposures to Noise," J. Spch. Hear. Res., 16: 426 (1973).

Morton, J. and Carpenter, A., "Experiments Relating to the Perception of Formants," <u>J. Acoust. Soc. Am.</u>, 35: 475 (1963).

Nixon, J. C., Glorig, A. and Bell, D. W., "Predicting Hearing Loss from Noise-Induced TTS," Arch. Otol. Dryng., 81: 250 (1965).

Palva, T., "Post-stimulatory Fatigue in Diagnosis," Arch. Otolar., 67: 228 (1958).

Paparella, M. and Melnick, W., "Stimulation Deafness," ch. 32 in Sensorineural Hearing Processes and Disorders, A. Graham, ed., Little, Brown and Co., Boston (1967).

Pickles, O. and Comis, S. D., "Role of Centrifugal Pathways to Cochlea Nucleus in Detection of Signals in Noise," <u>J. Neurophysiol.</u>, 36: 1131 (1973).

Rasmussen, G. L., "An Efferent Cochlea Bundle," Anat. Rec., 82: 441 (1942).

Sataloff, J., Vassalo, L. and Menduke, H., "Temporary and Permanent Hearing Losses and a Ten Year Follow-Up," <u>Arch. Env. Health</u>, 10: 67 (1965).

Scharf, B., "Critical Bands," ch. 5 in Foundations of Modern Auditory Theory, J. Tobias, ed., Academic Press, New York (1970).

Scharf, B. and Hellman, R., "A Model of Loudness Summation Applied to Impaired Ears," J. Acoust. Soc. Am., 40: 71 (1966).

Scholl, H., "Uber ein objektives verfahren zur ermittlung von horschwellen und mithorschwellen," Frequency, 17: 125 (1963).

Siegel, S., Nonparametric Statistics for the Behavioral Sciences, McGraw-Hill Book Company, Inc., New York (1956).

Spieth, W. and Trittipoe, W., "Intensity and Duration of Noise Exposure and Temporary Threshold Shifts," <u>J. Acoust. Soc. Am.</u>, 30: 710-713 (1958).

Spoendlin, H., <u>The Organization of the Cochlear Receptor</u>, Karger, Basel, New York (1966).

Spoendlin, H., "Ultrastructure and Peripheral Innervation Pattern of the Receptor in Relation to the First Coding of the Acoustic Message," p. 89-119 in <u>Hearing Mechanisms in Vertebraes</u>, A. V. S. de Reuck and J. Knight, eds., Churchill, London (1968).

Spoendlin, H., "Innervation Patterns in the Organ of Corti of the Cat," Acta Otolar., 67: 239 (1969).

Spoendlin, H., "Auditory, Vestibular, Olfactory and Gustatory Organs," in <u>Ultrastructure of the Peripheral Nervous System and Sense Organs,</u> <u>Atlas on Normal and Pathologic Anatomy</u>, by J. Babel, A. Bischoff (ed), and Spendlin, 173 George Thieme, Stuttgart (1970).

Spoendlin, H., "Degeneration Behavior of the Cochlear Nerve," Arch. Klin. Exp. Ohr. Nas. Kehlk. Heilk., 200: 275 (1971).

Spoendlin, H., "Innervation Densities of the Cochlea," Acta Otolar., 73: 235 (1972).

Spoendlin, H., "The Innervation of the Cochlear Receptor," in <u>Basic</u> Mechanisms in Hearing, A. Moller, ed., Academic Press, New York (1973).

Sutherland, A. K., "Critical Energy in Evaluating Noise Susceptibility," unpublished Master's paper, The Pennsylvania State University (1977).

Thielgaard, E., "Testing of the Organ of Hearing with Special Reference to Noise Prophylaxis," Acta Otolar., 37: 347 (1949).

Tillman, T., "Clinical Applicability of the SAL Test," Arch. Otolar., 78: 20 (1963).

Trahiotis, C. and Elliott, D. N., "Behavioral Investigations of Some Possible Effects of Sectioning the Crossed Olivo-Cochlear Bundle," J. Acoust. Soc. Am., 47: 592 (1970).

Violon-Singer, J., unpublished graduate research project, The Environmental Acoustics Laboratory, The Pennsylvania State University (1977).

Ward, W. D., "Studies on the Aural Reflex. III. Reflex Latency as Inferred from Reduction of Temporary Threshold Shift from Impulses," J. Acoust. Soc. Am., 34: 1132-1137 (1962). Ward, W. D., "Adaption and Fatigue," p. 113-122 in <u>Sensorineural</u> <u>Hearing Processes and Disorders</u>, A. B. Graham, ed., Little, Brown and Co., Boston (1967).

Ward, W. D., "Effects of Noise on Hearing Thresholds," in <u>Noise as a</u> <u>Public Health Hazard. Proceedings of the Conference</u>, W. D. Ward and J. E. Fricke, eds., ASHA Reports 4, The American Speech and Hearing Assoc., Washington, DC (1969).

Ward, W. D., "Psychophysical Correlates of Middle-Ear-Muscle Action," in <u>Impedance Symposium</u>, D. Rose and L. Keating, eds., Mayo Clinic-Mayo Foundation, Rochester, Minn. (1972).

Zwicker, E., "On a Psychoacoustical Equivalent of Tuning Curves," in Facts and Models in Hearing, Zwicker and Terhardt, eds., Springer-Verlag, New York (1974).

## DISTRIBUTION

Commander (NSEA 09G32) Naval Sea Systems Command Department of the Navy Washington, DC 20362

Copies 1 and 2

Copies 3 and 4

Commander (NSEA 0342) Naval Sea Systems Command Department of the Navy Washington, DC 20362

Defense Documentation Center 5010 Duke Street Cameron Station Alexandria, VA 22314

>

Copies 5 through 16